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15/22   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 

 In the absence of the Chair at the start of the meeting, the Vice-Chair, County 

Councillor O’Toole took the chair. 
 

Apologies were received from County Councillor Beavers and County Councillor 
Serridge. 
 

16/22   DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY AND NON-PECUNIARY INTERESTS  
 

 None received. 
 

17/22   MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  
 

 RESOLVED: - That the Minutes of the last meeting held on 6 July 2022 be 

confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 
 
 

 



18/22   EQUALITY, DIVERSITY AND INCLUSION ANNUAL REPORT  
 

 The Head of Human Resources presented the report.  As a public body there 
was a requirement to publish information which demonstrated compliance with 

the Equality Duty created under the Equality Act 2010.  In the exercise of 
functions there was a requirement to: i) eliminate unlawful discrimination, 
harassment and victimisation and other conduct prohibited by the Act; 

ii) advance equality of opportunity between people who shared a protected 
characteristic and those who did not; and iii) foster good relations between 

people who shared a protected characteristic and those who did not.   
 
Regulations, enabled by the Equality Act required public authorities to publish 

their equality objectives and information to demonstrate their compliance with 
the Equality Duty.  The Annual Equality, Diversity and Inclusion report was one 

of the ways in which the Service demonstrated this compliance.   
 
Members considered the report (attached at appendix 1 now presented) which 

demonstrated performance in terms of meeting legal duties for the period 
2021/22 and setting out plans for 2022/23.  It was noted that this was part of a 

suite of delivery plans that supported the delivery of the People Strategy (which 
detailed areas of focus in terms of improved accessibility, training and 
development, recruitment and selection, engagement, consultation, performance 

management and in the development of policies and strategies).  
 

As an employer the aim was to recruit and develop a diverse workforce and to 
ensure that the workforce could work with dignity and respect, protected from 
any type of prejudice or discrimination.   

 
Further to the review of risks within the communities of Lancashire, the Service 

had developed the following equality objectives in supporting: 
 
Our communities: 

 Support local businesses to reduce the risk of fire and remain compliant 
within fire safety legislation; 

 Reduce the number and impact of fire and other emergencies to our diverse 
communities across Lancashire; 

 Develop and deliver a Prevention service targeting our most vulnerable 
communities. 

 

Our workforce: 

 Promote equality in our workforce policies and workforce practices; 

 Develop our staff to ensure they can respond competently meeting the 
different needs of our diverse communities. 

 

The Service aimed to ensure that no one received less favourable treatment for 
reasons relating to all recognised protected characteristics covered by the 

Equality Act.   
 

Equality Impact Assessment (EIA) was an effective tool in demonstrating how 
the Service met its legal requirements under the public sector equality duty, 
identifying the impact of policies and decisions on staff and communities and 



ensuring that the impact was fully understood and any negative impact 

mitigated.  The Service had strengthened its approach to EIAs through training 
having delivered 6 courses during the period.  It was noted that a peer review 

would be commissioned during 2022/23 to review current arrangements with a 
view to identifying improvements.  The Service ensured that any partnership 
operated in line with equality principles and associated equality duties. 

 
Workforce Profile 

Members considered annex A to the report which demonstrated the workforce 
equality profile as of 31 March 2022 in relation to all protected groups (apart 
from gender reassignment due to the sensitive confidential nature of the data). 

Information was provided across: i) workforce demographics for the Service; 
ii) prevention and protection (community fire safety green book staff, fire safety 

grey book staff and Prince’s Trust green book staff); iii) response grey book 
operational staff (wholetime and on-call); iv) female firefighter operational staff; 
v) business support green book staff; vi) support staff grey book; vii) turnover; 

and viii) age profile.  Annex B to the report provided an analysis of recruitment 
and included grey book gender split promotions by rank during the period.  

Annex C detailed disciplinary, grievance and harassment and bullying cases 
during the period.   
 

Monitoring equality and diversity in the workforce enabled the Service to identify 
how employment policies were working and to identify areas where these may 
appear to be working disproportionately on certain groups of staff.  It was noted 

that with effect from 2022, the Service reported on its workforce as part of its 
performance reporting arrangements.  The Service operational Emergency 

Cover Review included an assessment of relevant data which allowed the 
Service to assess risk and focus its resources in those areas of highest need.  
 

Detail of progress in relation to EDI was summarised in the completed action 
plan for 2021-22 as set out in annex D with the new Action Plan for 2022-23 

considered at annex E.   
 
Members noted other areas of focus related to equality, diversity and inclusion 

set out in section 7 of the report (from page 25 of the agenda pack) were: -  
 

Accessibility 
Information was made available in a variety of formats using multiple channels to 
best reach Lancashire’s diverse communities.  Equality and diversity values 

were promoted in key publications and information sources internally and 
externally.  Information was provided in printed form and via digital channels 

including the website.  The website met web content accessibility guidelines and 
work was ongoing towards compliance with public sector bodies (websites and 
mobile applications) accessibility regulations 2018 and achieving Web Content 

Accessibility Guidelines 2.1 level AA standard.  Key messages were targeted at 
those who were most at risk.  Positive action campaigns were undertaken when 

recruiting to encourage women and under-represented groups to apply.  
National campaigns and special events were supported (such as: Pride Month, 
I’m not a Muslim but I will Fast for One Day and International Women’s Day).  

Information was also available in alternative formats (large print, additional 
languages on request and videos were produced with subtitles).  Measures from 



the British Dyslexia Association’s style guide were also applied to both internal 

and external material. 
 

Training and Development 
The Service had a proactive approach to training and development in relation to 
equality, diversity and inclusion.  The Service prioritised the development of a 

strong organisational culture where its values were understood, receiving 
‘outstanding’ in its 2021/22 inspection by HMICFRS.  In addition to its STRIVE 

values, the Service had adopted the Code of Ethics for Fire and Rescue 
Services developed by the National Fire Chiefs Council and the Local 
Government Association.  The Deputy Chief Fire Officer had been confirmed as 

the senior officer responsible for the Code of Ethics and development sessions 
had been delivered to staff.  In addition, the Service had developed a talent 

management approach to identify those with potential ensuring that individuals 
were developed and available with the right skills and competencies to meet the 
needs of vacancies within the Service. 
 

Recruitment and Selection 

The Service continued its journey to improve the diversity of its workforce to 
ensure that it represented the community it served.  During 2021 the Service 
delivered a range of positive action initiatives aimed at recruiting a diverse group 

of candidates who met the standards required in terms of fitness, behaviours 
and competencies to fill the wholetime apprenticeship course. The specific aim 
of the positive action was to promote the Service as an employer of choice to the 

black and minority ethnic community, women and people from the LGBTQ+ 
community.   

 
Recruitment initiatives were supported by representatives from the Service’s 
employee voice groups and from the previous apprenticeship cohorts.  Details of 

the reach of the social media campaign and events held were included in the 
report.  A total of 359 people attended across the recruitment events, of which 

11% were BME, 17% were female and 15% were from the LGBTQ+ community 
with the remaining 57% identified as white males.  Of the 359 attendees, 30 
went onto apply for a wholetime apprenticeship firefighter vacancy amongst a 

total of 748 applicants.  19 were female, 5 from LGBTQ+ community and 5 
identified as BME.  Applications opened on 1 November 2021 and closed on 10 

November 2021.  Of those who applied the demographic profile was: Male 88%, 
Female 11%, BME 6%, LGBTQ+ 10% and Disabled 4%. 
 

The demographic profile of the first cohort in May was: Male 88%, Female 12%, 
BME 3%, LGBTQ+ 18% and Disabled 0%. 

 
The demographic profile of the second cohort in September for candidates 
invited to join was: Male 83%, Female 17%, BME 3%, LGBTQ+ 14% and 

Disabled 5.5%. 
 

Recruitment to the role of wholetime apprentice firefighter was competitive and 
the Service continued to recruit using a fair, open and transparent recruitment 
process, appointing only those who performed the best.  Recruitment to 

wholetime apprentice firefighter was in addition to the other 129 recruitment 
episodes associated with grey and green book staff during the period. It was 



noted that during 2022 there had been an opportunity to commence re-

engagement with communities on a face-to-face basis. 
 

Workforce Strategies and Policies 
The Service ensured its employment policies were Equality Impact Assessed to 
ensure that equality was considered transparently in the development and 

implementation of its policies.  The Service monitored the composition of its 
workforce.  It looked to promote equality of opportunity in recruitment, selection, 

pay, promotion, training, grievance and exit from employment.  There were a 
number of policies which supported employees with protected characteristics 
including: bullying and harassment, maternity, shared parental leave, grievance 

policy and the EDI policy.  During 2022, the harassment and bullying policy was 
updated to ensure that it more clearly identified the types of discrimination that 

those from the LGBTQ+ community might face.  The maternity, paternity and 
adoption provisions had been improved.  Due to the pandemic the Service had 
to work flexibly and a new flexible working policy incorporating hybrid working 

had been implemented.  The Code of Conduct had been updated incorporating 
the Code of Ethics and was currently subject to consultation with Trade Unions.  

The Service was exploring how it could support members of staff who were 
neurodivergent and a new policy had been developed explaining neurodiversity 
and the support available.   

 
Engagement and Consultation 
The Service engaged with staff in a range of different ways.  The Staff Survey 

had become an effective way of receiving feedback from staff and, further to that 
feedback, Heads of Departments used the information received to inform the 

development of local policies and communication.  Employee Voice Groups 
were a useful mechanism for consulting with staff and receiving feedback from 
staff of under-represented groups.  A new group to support members of staff 

who were neurodivergent had been established.  
 

The Engine House was successful and the “Shout Up” section allowed for staff 
to discuss and share their views on a range of topics.  Teams meetings and 
visits to stations were utilised to receive feedback from staff. 

 
An Emergency Cover Review was progressing for 2022/2023.  A comprehensive 

communication and staff engagement plan and robust equality impact 
assessment process was being undertaken to ensure that members of staff 
were fully consulted and the implications from an equality perspective were fully 

understood.    
 

Consultation with the Trade Unions took place through formal and informal 
consultation meetings, the Service now recognised the Fire and Rescue Service 
Association (FRSA) and the Fire Officers Association (FOA) for the purposes of 

collective bargaining.  Workforce and employment-related decisions and 
documents were reviewed with trade union representatives and other members 

of staff from within LFRS. 
 
Performance Management 

The Annual Service Plan detailed the activities undertaken in year to deliver the 
strategy set out in the Community Risk Management Plan.  All staff had a 



performance appraisal where objectives were set which supported the delivery 

of plans and feedback was given on performance in relation to our values. 
Within the appraisal was the opportunity to have a career conversation, a useful 

tool to inform workforce planning.  During 2021, briefings to staff were delivered 
to ensure the promotion pathways available to staff were fully understood 
ensuring that talent was identified and nurtured. 

 
Bullying and Harassment 

The Service had a bullying and harassment procedure for dealing with employee 
complaints in relation to concerns relating to bullying, or behaviour.  Further to 
complaints, issues were fully investigated in accordance with the bullying and 

harassment procedure, or the disciplinary procedure depending on the clarity of 
the information available.    

 
Issues of concern for employees 
The Service also had a grievance procedure which was the main procedure 

used for dealing with other employee concerns in relation to a broader range of 
issues other than misconduct.  The Service promoted the principle of 

encouraging employees to voice their concerns informally, encouraging line 
managers to “nip issues in the bud” and then adopt a more formal approach 
where issues remained unresolved, which had worked successfully.  This 

approach was supplemented by station visits by Senior Managers and a cross 
checking of matters being raised across the Service to identify any underlying 
themes of concern.   

 
The Service had reviewed its existing arrangements with a view to checking if 

these mechanisms were successful and the benefits of establishing formal 
arrangements for reporting informal issues was considered.  The review 
concluded that it could damage the principle of dealing with issues informally.  In 

addition, further to a recent review of the Capability Procedure, Trade Union 
representatives advised addressing issues informally and not recording them 

was of benefit in terms of encouraging employees and line managers to engage 
in informal feedback and learning to improve.  Currently it was proposed that the 
existing arrangements for recording grievances/issues of concern would remain 

the same subject to further feedback from members of staff.  
 

Gender Pay Gap 
The Service was required, under the Equality Act 2010 (Gender Pay Gap 
Information) Regulations 2017, to publish an annual Gender Pay Gap (GPG) 

report.  The Act required that organisations with 250 or more employees to 
report on their GPG using a snapshot date of 31 March 2022.  This information 

was required to be published on the LFRS and Government websites and 
measured the difference between hourly earnings of men and women.  It did not 
show differences in pay for comparable jobs.  Unequal pay for men and women 

was illegal.  The GPG compared hourly rates of pay and any bonuses staff may 
receive by gender, highlighting any areas of imbalance.  The causes of the GPG 

were complex and overlapping.  A higher proportion of women chose 
occupations that offered less financial reward, for example in administration.  
Many sectors were disproportionately made up of male workers and a much 

higher proportion of women worked part-time and part-time workers earned less 
than their full-time counterparts on average.   



 

According to the Office for National Statistics (ONS) the Gender Pay Gap (GPG) 
nationally had been declining slowly over time and over the last decade it had 

fallen by approximately a quarter.  ONS data showed the UK average Gender 
Pay Gap continuing a downward trend, with the GPG among all employees in 
April 2021 being 15.4% from 14.9% in 2020, but still down from 17.4% in 2019. 

 
On the snapshot date, 31 March 2022, LFRS employed 1139 members of staff.  

A significantly higher proportion of men than women were employed in the 
Service.  The Service had a far larger volume of operational roles and currently 
those roles were more commonly occupied by men.  Women made up the larger 

proportion of staff in Support roles.  
 

The mean (average) Gender Pay Gap was calculated by adding together the 
hourly pay rates of all female employees and dividing by the total number of 
females to create a mean (average).  This calculation was repeated for men and 

the difference in the two figures identified the Gender Pay Gap.   Using this 
calculation methodology across LFRS, the mean Gender Pay Gap was 

significantly different than the national average at -12.65%.  This positive 
difference meant that women on average earned £1.54 per hour more than men.  
 

The inclusion of On-Call and dual contracted staff in the calculation significantly 
skewed the mean pay gap, due to the method of calculation and the payment 
arrangements for these groups.  On-Call staff received an enhanced retaining 

fee for providing hours of operational cover, in addition to receiving the standard 
turnouts, attendances and drill fees as prescribed by the national conditions of 

service. 
 
To calculate the median Gender Pay Gap all employees were ranked by their 

hourly pay.  A comparison was undertaken to establish what a female, in the 
middle of the female pay range, received and what a male, in the middle of the 

male pay range, received.  The difference between these figures was the 
median pay gap. The median Gender Pay Gap at LFRS equated to 9.27%.  This 
meant that males earned £1.35 positive difference per hour than females.  A 

chart in the report gave an indication of how males and females were distributed 
across the Service and the salary quartile banding.  The pay quartiles were 

created by ranking each employee in order, from lowest earning (lower quartile) 
to highest earning (upper) quartile. 
 

There was a high proportion of male employees employed on the National Joint 
Council (NJC) for Local Authority Fire and Rescue Service terms and conditions 

(known commonly as the ‘Grey Book’), which attracted additional allowances 
that were not available to staff conditioned to the NJC for Local Government 
Service (‘Green Book’) support staff, the majority of which were female.  These 

additional allowances increased Grey Book average earnings and moved this 
staff group to the lower middle quartile, as demonstrated in a table in the report. 

 
Through an analysis of the quartile distribution by occupational group it was 
evident that all the employees in the lower quartile were On-Call staff.  This 

group of staff equated to 25% of the employee population, 24% of which were 
male. 



 

Most female part time support staff were found in the lower-middle quartile, with 
fewer in the upper middle and upper quartiles.  This could be reflective of the 

family friendly nature of LFRS policies, whereby staff were afforded benefits 
such as agile working, flexible working and part time working to fit around family 
commitments.   

 
The proportion of females in the upper-middle and upper quartile was 

reasonably reflective of the overall proportion of females within LFRS.  The 
upper-middle quartile was predominantly male, but this was where most staff 
undertaking the role of Firefighter could be found.  A high proportion of males 

undertake the role of Firefighter, so it was therefore unsurprising that this 
quartile was male dominated. 

 
It was recognised that women were significantly under-represented in the 
operational workforce and consequently LFRS was committed to increasing the 

number of female firefighters.  This formed an important part of LFRS’s 
approach to EDI within the Service.  LFRS was undertaking positive action 

initiatives aimed at encouraging people from under-represented groups to apply 
for positions in the organisation.  Recruitment activity was locally monitored 
(including the levels of attraction and appointment) to identify problem areas to 

drive forward improvements. 
 
In response to County Councillor O’Toole’s view that people doing the same job 

should have the same pay, the Head of Human Resources confirmed that 
people who carried out the same or similar jobs of equal value were paid the 

same.  She advised that for green book support staff roles a job evaluation 
scheme was in place. 
 

County Councillor Sutcliffe queried whether the diverse work of the Service 
enabled better opportunities for under-represented groups.  The Head of Human 

Resources confirmed that career paths were addressed at educational 
roadshows and included those in support departments (ie: prevention, technical, 
policy development etc). 

 
In response to a question raised by County Councillor S Rigby regarding any 

Member involvement in the grievance appeals process, the Head of Human 
Resources confirmed that staff would discuss any issues with their line manager 
in the first instance and if not satisfied then with the line manager’s manager; the 

Service’s Grievance Procedure did not include the involvement of Members.  
 

RESOLVED: - That the Committee noted the report. 
 

19/22   FINANCIAL MONITORING  
 

 Councillor Williams apologised for being late and he now took the chair. 

 
The Director of Corporate Services advised that this report set out the current 
budget position in respect of the 2022/23 revenue and capital budgets.   

 
 



Revenue Budget 

The overall position at the end of August was an overspend of £0.3m, largely as 
a result of price increases associated with energy and fuel.   

 
The year-to-date positions within individual departments were set out in the 
report with major variances relating to non-pay spends and variances on the pay 

budget being shown separately in the table below: - 
 

Area Overspend/ 

(Under spend) 

Reason 

 £’000  

Fleet & 
Technical 

services 

104 The increase in fuel prices was reflected in 
the overspend to date. The budget allowed 

for 12.5% increase in fuel costs, but the 
actual increase was significantly higher than 
this, approx. 50%, which equated to approx. 

£125k. In terms of usage, it was too early to 
base any year end forecast on this, but the 

situation would continue to be monitored.  In 
addition, repairs costs had increased 
reflecting works needed in the first quarter of 

the year and the increase in costs due to 
inflationary pressures.  

Information 

Technology 

84 The overspend to date was attributable to a 

combination of the timing of expenditure, with 
software licenses being paid up front, and a 
general increase in costs, again reflecting 

inflationary pressures. 

Property 190 The increase in energy prices was reflected in 
the overspend to date. The budget allowed 

for 25% increase in fuel costs, but the actual 
increase was significantly higher than this, 
approx. 100%, which equated to approx. 

£300k. In terms of usage, it was too early to 
base any year end forecast on this, but the 

situation would continue to be monitored.  
In addition, an increase had been seen in 
maintenance costs aligned with inflationary 

pressures, which would potentially lead to  
further overspend in year but again it was too 

early to predict that at the present time. 

Wholetime 
Pay 

(73) The majority of the underspend was 
attributable to the slight shortfall in recruit 
numbers at the start of the year.  

Retirements and leavers were broadly in line 
with forecast. 

On Call Pay 34 This was broadly in line with budget. 

Support 

staff (less 
agency 

staff) 

60 The budget was adjusted to take account of 

the increased level of vacant support posts 
within the Service. Whilst a number of posts 

remained vacant, agency staff were being 



utilised to fill some of these, resulting in an 
overspend to date, however it was anticipated 

that this would slow down in the second half 
of the year as recruiting to posts was 

anticipated therefore, reducing the reliance on 
agency staff.  

Apprentice 
Levy 

(16) The apprentice levy was payable at 0.5% of 
each month’s payroll costs with expenditure 

slightly less than budgeted. 

 
The report highlighted that inflationary pressures were causing costs to increase 

in several areas, most notably fuel and energy. Forecast usage/costs were 
currently being reviewed in order to estimate the likely out-turn position. 

However far more significant than this was the potential costs associated with 
pay awards. The budget allowed for 2% pay awards for both grey and green 
book personnel. The current pay offer for green book personnel approximated to 

5% and whilst the existing pay offer for grey book personnel was one of 2% it 
appeared unlikely that this would be accepted (with the FBU having announced 

they intended to ballot members on this). As such it was clear that the existing 
budgetary provision would be insufficient to meet in year pay increases. In order 
to provide indicative figures, if the overall pay budget increased by 5% (in line 

with the current green book offer) as opposed to the 2% budget there would be a 
shortfall in excess of £1m.  
 

It would not be possible to identify in-year savings to offset this and utilising 
reserves would therefore be needed. The Authority currently held £6.0m of 

general reserves, having agreed a minimum level of £4.0m, and as such was 
able to utilise £2.0m of this to offset any in year pressures, although clearly this 
was a short-term measure only. 

 
Anticipated spend would be reviewed in order to identify a year end forecast for 

reporting to the November Resources Committee. 
 
Capital Budget 

The capital budget currently stood at £9.0m, after allowing for the year end 
slippage agreed at the previous Committee meeting. Spend to date was just 

£0.5m.  The latest year end forecasts for the various capital projects had been 
reviewed, and an in-year spend of £3.3m was currently anticipated. This would 
lead to slippage of £5.7m, a very significant number but one which, for the main 

part, was attributable to market conditions.  
 

The following table shows spend to date as well as the anticipated year end 
position: 
 

 Spend to 
30 August  

Year End 
Forecast 

 

 £m £m  

Operational 
vehicles 

- 0.9 The budget allowed for the 
replacement of various operational 

vehicles. 13 pumping appliances 
had already been ordered (7 this 



year and 6 next year), 2 Command 
Units and an ALP. 

Having reviewed lead times, and 
staged payment dates, the current 

anticipated year end spend was 
approximately £0.9m, resulting in 
slippage of £2.2m.  

This would be kept under review, 
and would be subject to change due 

to the current difficulty in obtaining 
raw materials etc. 

Support 
vehicles 

0.1 0.4 This budget allowed for the 
replacement of various operational 

support vehicles, whilst some of 
these had already been delivered, 

the shortage of raw materials was 
affecting both the timeframe for 
delivery and the cost of vehicles. 

Latest predictions indicated that 
approx. 50% of the programme 

would be completed in year, at a 
cost of £0.4m, with the balance 
sipping into 2023/24. 

Operational 

Equipment 

0.1 0.3 A £0.3m spend was anticipated from 

piloting CCTV on a number of 
pumping appliances and the 

replacement of light portable pumps. 
However, it appeared unlikely that 
any in year expenditure would be 

incurred in respect of the 
replacement of cutting and 

extrication equipment where the 
project was in the early stages and 
where costs may change depending 

on the type of equipment purchased 
and whether this was a whole scale 

replacement or not. It was therefore 
anticipated this budget would slip 
(£1.5m into next year) 

Building 
Modifications 

0.3 0.8 This budget allowed for: 

 The replacement of 4 drill 
towers, where one tower, 

Blackpool, was completed in 
June, and where contracts 

had now been let for a further 
2 towers, Tarleton and 
Bolton Le Sands, both of 

which would be completed by 
the end of the year. 

 Enhanced facilities at 
Hyndburn fire station, where  



works had commenced and 
would be completed by 

October 

 The budget of £0.2m had 

been removed for fees 
associated with developing 
plans for the replacement of 

Preston Fire Station, as this 
was unlikely to occur in the 

current financial year. 

IT systems - 0.9 The majority of the capital budget 
related to the national Emergency 

Services Mobile Communications 
Project (ESMCP), to replace the 
Airwave wide area radio system and 

the replacement of the station end 
mobilising system. The ESMCP 

project budget, £1.0m, was offset by 
anticipated grant, however the 
timing of both expenditure and grant 

was dependent upon progress 
against the national project. This 

national project had suffered lengthy 
delays to date, hence was included 
within slippage into the next financial 

year. 
The balance of the budget related to 

the replacement of various systems 
and ICT hardware, in line with the 
ICT asset management plan. Whilst 

no costs had been incurred in the 
year so far, it was highlighted that 
contracts had been awarded or were 

in the process of being awarded for 
several of the systems, with an 

anticipated year end spend of 
£1.0m. 
The balance of the budget, £0.5m, 

related to systems/replacements 
which were likely to slip into 

2023/24. 

Total 0.5 3.3  

 
The costs to date would be met by revenue contributions. 

 
It was noted that significant cost increases across various supply chains 
continued to be seen, in particular in construction projects and this would affect 

some of the capital projects as they progressed through the procurement stage. 
 

In response to a question raised by County Councillor S Rigby the Director of 
Corporate Services advised that there was some flexibility with Revenue 



Contributions to Capital Outlay.  He added that any budget decisions would be 

made at year end, bearing in mind rising costs and the scale of the pay award. 
 

In response to a further question regarding energy conservation measures 
across Service premises, the Director of Corporate Services advised that the 
Authority had agreed a Carbon Management Plan (which looked at reducing and 

controlling these costs) and new buildings needed to comply with BREEAM 
technical standards.  The challenge was refurbishing some of the older building 

stock including Service Headquarters.  He advised that within the capital building 
programme was a budget for the relocation of Service Headquarters however, 
this was a very large project that would need to be reviewed in light of rising 

costs.  Efficiency measures taken included energy efficient heating, light 
sensors, low water usage taps etc. 

 
RESOLVED: - That the Committee: 
i) Noted and endorsed the financial position; and 

ii) Approved slippage of £5.7m into 2023/24   
 

20/22   DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING  
 

 The next meeting of the Committee would be held on 30 November 2022 at 

10:00 hours in the Main Conference Room at Lancashire Fire and Rescue 
Service Headquarters, Fulwood. 
 

Further meeting dates were noted for 29 March 2023 and 10 July 2023 and 
agreed for 27 September 2023. 

 

21/22   EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC  
 

 RESOLVED: - That the press and members of the public be excluded from the 
meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds 

that there would be a likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the 
appropriate paragraph of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 
1972, indicated under the heading to the item. 

 

22/22   PENSIONS UPDATE (STANDING ITEM)  
 

 (Paragraphs 4 and 5) 
 

Members considered an update report on the current position regarding pension 
schemes that applied to the uniformed members of the Fire Sector. 

 
RESOLVED: - That the ongoing situation be noted. 
 

23/22   IDRP - STAGE 2  
 

 (Paragraphs 1, 4 and 5) 
 
County Councillor Mein joined the meeting. 

 
Members considered a report regarding an IDRP Stage 2 application under the 



Internal Disputes Resolution Procedure.  The report outlined the facts of the 

case. 
 

RESOLVED: - That the Committee declined the application presented. 
 

24/22   HIGH VALUE PROCUREMENT PROJECTS  
 

 (Paragraph 3) 

 
Members considered a report that provided an update on all contracts for one-off 
purchases valued in excess of £100,000 and high value procurement projects in 

excess of £100,000 including: new contract awards, progress of ongoing 
projects and details of new projects. 

 
RESOLVED:  That the Committee noted and endorsed the report. 
 

25/22   URGENT BUSINESS (PART 2) - EXTENSION OF PAID SICK LEAVE  
 

 (Paragraph 1) 
 
Members received a report tabled under urgent business regarding the 

circumstances relating to a request for an extension of sick pay. 
 
RESOLVED: - That the Committee approved not to agree the request for the 

extension of half sick pay to full sick pay on the grounds that there were no 
exceptional circumstances. 

 

26/22   EXECUTIVE BOARD SUCCESSION ARRANGEMENTS  
 

 (Paragraph 1) 
 

Only Members and relevant Officers were present for this item. 
 
RESOLVED: - That the Committee approved the recommendation outlined in 

the report. 
 

 

M NOLAN 
Clerk to CFA 

LFRS HQ 
Fulwood 
 


